


  Town of Mashpee                                     Planning Board  
                      16 Great Neck Road North  
                      Mashpee, Massachusetts 02649 

1 
 

Mashpee Planning Board 

 Minutes of Meeting 

Wednesday, November 16, 2022 at 7:00PM 

Mashpee Town Hall - Waquoit Meeting Room 

16 Great Neck Road North 

Mashpee, Ma 02649 

 

Broadcast Live on Local Channel 18  

Call-in Conference Number: (508)-539-1400 x 8585 

Streamed Live on the Town of Mashpee website 

https://www.mashpeema.gov/channel -18 
 

Present: Chair Mary Waygan, Dennis Balzarini, Karen Faulkner, John Fulone, Robert (Rob) 

Hansen 

Absent: Mike Richardson   

Also Present: Evan Lehrer – Town Planner, Gabrielle Belfit, Senior Environmental Scientist – 

Tighe & Bond, Jessica Cajigas-Smith, Senior Project Manager – Tighe & Bond, Catherine 

Laurent – DPW Director for the Town of Mashpee  

CALL TO ORDER 

Chairwoman Waygan called the meeting of the Planning Board to order at 7:00P.M. The 

Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

 

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – September 29, 2022 & November 02, 2022  

No comments were made regarding either set of minutes.  

 

MOTION:  

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to accept both sets of minutes for the September 29, 2022 

and November 02, 2022 Planning Board meetings. Seconded by Mr. Fulone. All in favor.  

 

NEW BUSINESS  

Public education and outreach meeting with Tighe & Bond, and Catherine Laurent – 

DPW Director as required to be in compliance with the Town’s MS4 Stormwater Permit  

This is a requirement to be in compliance with the MS4 stormwater permit that is issued by the 

state. Ms. Waygan handed the floor over to the representatives from Tighe & Bond for their 

presentation.  

 

https://www.mashpeema.gov/channel%20-18
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Gabrielle Belfit and Jessica Cajigas are present tonight on behalf of Tighe & Bond. Currently, 

Mashpee is on permit year 5 of the stormwater permit. Stormwater is the fastest growing type 

of pollution in Massachusetts. They are here to address a federal permit that deals with 

stormwater pollution from municipally owned areas. These areas include streets, lawns, 

parking lots, and sidewalks polluted by trash, oil, sediments, fertilizers, and bacteria. These 

areas become polluted as water moves over surfaces and proceeds to groundwater as well as 

larger bodies of water. The more impervious a surface, the more stormwater runoff is 

generated and has a greater impact.  

 

EPA regulated stormwater is regulated by MS4, which is the municipal storm water system 

program. This is administered jointly by the EPA and Mass DEP. The MS4 Mashpee area 

includes all drainage within the urbanized area, but is only covered by municipally owned 

roads. They are not dealing with anything private in the MS4 zone.  

 

Coverage of this permit began in 2019 and expired this past summer of June 2022. It has been 

administratively continued as declared by EPA, and it will continue for the next 5 years for 

compliance purposes. Permit years align with the fiscal start within the municipality.  

 

This program acts as the document that dictates Mashpee’s requirements within the permit. It 

is set up to address six minimum control measures: public education and outreach, public 

involvement and participation, IDDE program, construction site sormwater runoff, stormwater 

management with new development, as well as good housekeeping practices for pollution 

prevention.  

 

Addressing the six measures includes specific plans and updates to regulations that have 

been created and adopted over the past four years. Right now the focus is on water bodies 

within the Town of Mashpee that have total max daily loads or are identified as impaired water 

bodies. In looking at the map, impaired water bodies are in red, and these are Santuit Pond, 

Ashumet Pond, and Mashpee Pond. Remaining water bodies shown on the map in yellow 

represent nitrogen or bacteria affected areas. Mercury is found in several water bodies but 

there is no permit regulations for mercury. These impairments have to meet certain 

requirements amongst the six pillars. Annual timely messages alert citizens for education 

purposes, best management practices for construction and new development are used to 

optimize for nitrogen and phosphorus removal, as well as continuous street sweeping.  

 

Ms. Waygan knows this is a permit that is granted to the town, as they were here a couple 

years ago. She is unclear what parts of Mashpee this permit is applied. She inquired about 

privately owned residential and commercial properties. She was informed that the town will not 

implement these requirements for best management on private properties.  
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Ms. Cajigas commented the permit covers municipal property within the urbanized area, as 

defined based on the 2010 US census. In Mashpee, the entire town is designated. In that 

respect it is implemented in municipally owned properties. The minimum control measures are 

taken then addresses the ponds that are impaired. The six control measures are annual. 2016 

marked year five of the permit and it is administratively continued, as there are 10 years of 

requirements with measures that still have to be taken. Ashumet Pond and Santuit Pond 

guarantee additional requirements.  

 

Ms. Faulkner keeps asking herself why the 2016 MS4 is considered a small separate 

stormwater system.  

 

Ms. Cajigas noted Boston may have a combined sanitary and sewer system, but would fall 

under small separate sewer system. The permit from 2016 was finalized in 2018, while the 

prior permit was from 2003, but it is still referred to as the 2016 permit.  

 

Accomplishments from year four were public participation, updating outfalls, system mapping, 

street sweeping, and cache basin clean outs which all get reported on yearly. The two 

impaired bodies of water have additional seasonal focuses to monitor phosphorus levels. In 

permit year four some additional minimum control measures were evaluated such as 

regulations, guidelines, and bylaws pertaining to street design and parking lots, and how to 

update the reduction of impervious coverings within the town. They look to local regulations to 

see how it could impact feasibility and low impact.  

 

The Phosphorous Source ID Report calculates all impervious areas connected to the impaired 

ponds. Those areas provide faster pathways for pollutants. It identifies town owned parcels 

with high phosphorus loading and helps in finding ways to reduce. They utilize the GIS and MA 

DEP watershed planning tool which helped to address calculations for loads. Overall, these 

two watersheds are not highly developed, for retrofit opportunities there is not a lot of 

phosphorus from town owned sources so it is tough to make recommendations.  

 

The Municipal Vulnerable Preparedness action report is another report that looks at pollution 

and solutions of phosphorus in Santuit Pond. 21 sites were identified for retrofit such as 

roadways, medians, dead ends, cul-de-sacs, and town owned parcels. They were identifying 

areas for rain gardens or vegetation swales. In looking at both reports they are able to come 

up with better criteria for what would decrease loads. They want to have the most reduction 

while also considering costs.  

 

They look at current street designs, size of parking lots, as well as requirements for number of 

spots that affect cover. All rules that allow or encourage low impact development are 
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evaluated. They are looking for green roof infiltration, water harvesting, or rain barrels that 

allow storm water to be used. They looked at subdivision rules and regulations, zoning, and 

the general bylaws. This evaluation is done by using a checklist template created by Mass 

Audubon. They take all regulations and look at how they impact impervious surfaces, green 

infrastructure, or LID. Better or best practices are considered. They come up with some 

recommendations on how revisions can be made.  

 

In general, codes do a good job of encouraging infiltration and green infrastructure with no 

hindrances. Some wordsmithing is used to include language that specifically encourages or 

requires. There is a minimum radius for a dead end and they often recommend requiring a 

vegetative center island, rain garden, or bio retention cell to reduce impervious areas that also 

have pollutant loads. They look into permeable pavements and sidewalks as well as streets 

with low traffic areas. Zoning does address roof runoff, but there is a gap in the subdivision 

rules and regulations. They want to recommend encouraging green roofs and disconnecting 

downspouts to allow infiltration on the property.  

 

Zoning bylaws reduce minimum parking stall depth from 20ft. to 18ft. There will be more of an 

emphasis on shared parking where you can set aside certain land area that isn’t impervious 

but reserved to stay as an infiltration area.  

 

Mr. Balzarini asked if this permit only consists of town own land, what has to happen when a 

private street is taken over and will now be town owned land? Some streets will be taken over 

this year, and when they do them over, do we have to go low impact when designing drainage 

or can old standards be used for drainage?  

 

Ms. Cajigas stated there is nothing that needs to be done in addition, when you accept a new 

road it will just be added to the mapping to track BMPs, swales, and any infiltration practices.   

 

Catherine Laurent commented that a lot of subdivision rules and regulations have to do with 

new development. When the town is taking over an existing road, it is an existing element. 

They always look at green infrastructure but it is limited due to the full development of an area. 

The particular street Ms. Balzarini is referring to is just starting the process located in a 

neighborhood, so they will be looking at pervious as an option, as it is also in the flood plain.  

 

Mr. Balzarini thinks about the Mashpee Commons development and being privately owned 

land. He asked if they could get them to comply with this under a special permit.    
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Ms. Cajigas noted if it is in the rules and regulations to use best practice then yes, or if there is 

permitting then it can be done. They will also have to meet stormwater requirements during 

construction and post construction requirements.  

 

Ms. Waygan asked if they reviewed that document. She noted after the minutes, in this 

evening’s packet, there is a technical memo that says local code review. She noted they will be 

discussing bylaws later in the agenda.  

 

Ms. Faulkner stated the water shed based plan can receive federal money if done right. She 

asked if federal money can be obtained for the MS4 plan.  

 

Ms. Cajigas stated there are different grants available, they have one from the DEP Asset 

Management Program grant, and they are doing some of the work this year. Under the state 

revolving funds, there are federal and state funds which require application and it is 

competitive.   

 

Ms. Faulkner inquired about the down spout disconnection in the MS4 permit.  

 

Ms. Cajigas stated the preference is to infiltrate on the land parcel by disconnecting and aiming 

at the lawn as opposed to the driveway, or to have a rain barrel. The intent is to keep it local 

and usable.  

 

In permit year five there are a couple more reports that will be performed. The first one is a 

BMP retrofit inventory. They will rank and identify at least five town owned sites that could be 

retrofit to reduce frequency, volume, and pollutant loads through the reduction of impervious 

areas. This could be parking lots, buildings, or maintenance yards or modifying rights-of-way, 

outfalls, or swales. This inventory was originally for permit year four but was postponed to year 

five as it is being paid for by the asset management grant.  

 

The continuation of the phosphorus work needs to further evaluate the town owned parcels for 

the BMP implementation for the phosphorus load reduction. They will take the MVP 21 sites for 

Santuit Pond and look at the town owned parcels in those water sheds. They will come up with 

a list of five town owned sites to maintain, and keep a running list of where implementation can 

be made. Once one is implemented, another will be added. In permit year six, they will have 

one design and implemented. They will most likely have more than one, but they will create the 

inventory for next on the list and work with the town on maintaining this list.  

 

For the asset management program, they will hold a service workshop to talk about goals and 

objectives, what they plan to get out of it, water quality criteria to meet, and structures in 
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compliance with the MS4 permit. Objectives will be discussed and goals will be set. One goal 

is to sweep every street twice a year. At the meeting next month they will identify goals of the 

overall program and update the GIS which will include new roads and development. Field 

condition assessments will be performed to show the impact of every culvert and do analysis 

to gauge the condition and look at the probability or risk of failure. They will be ranking 

properties for repairs or improvements and develop life cycle costs for future maintenance. The 

idea is to be proactive in management and not reactive. This way they can start planning 

ahead so these costs are known. The town owns 13 structural BMPs and there is an annual 

requirement to inspect those. Some tasks have been postponed due to Covid, but will now be 

covered on the asset management program. They will discuss the top ten ranked town owned 

parcels with town staff and discuss options for the final list of five.  

 

Mr. Balzarini brought up that some of these projects flow into other towns.   

 

Ms. Cajigas stated you can work with neighboring towns for bodies of water like the Ashumet 

and Santuit water sheds, as most pollutants are coming downstream from outside town limits. 

There is also little development in those water sheds. All towns are subject to requirements 

and are doing this work on the same permit schedule. The town can also work with private 

property owners to try as well as working collaboratively with some larger property owners in 

doing a BMP that might decrease impact.   

 

Ms. Waygan asked if any privately owned parcels were identified.  

 

Ms. Cajigas commented they will talk to private owners but none have been evaluated as of 

yet.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like the website to have this power point presentation uploaded.  

 

Ms. Cajigas noted the town’s stormwater management site has been updated to show the map 

as well as the plan. She also discussed Mass mapper, you can look up regulated areas and 

impaired waters, and it has some of the same data as Mass GIS. She can also upload the 

chart from Mass Audubon, an excel table that shows local code. Mass Audubon’s criteria is 

defined for conventional, better, or best. The columns to the right evaluate how local codes 

address that topic, whether yellow, orange, or green will be a clue if needing conventional, 

better, or best. 

 

Ms. Waygan recognized Lynne Barbee for comment.   
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Lynne Barbee- As a layperson, she is trying to figure out what, in practice, it means to retrofit 

an impervious parking lot and making it pervious. She would like to know what that means in 

practice. She believes they have a massive task to explain nitrogen and fertilizer to people, 

and if those property owners aren’t on the water it doesn’t apply to them. Drainage is a 

massive concern. What would changing that look like?  

 

Ms. Cajigas stated they don’t have to go impervious to pervious 100%. She is not asking that 

all parking transition to gravel. You can vegetate, berm around, or use planter boxes to allow 

infiltration. Those require maintenance due to clogging. Places like UNH in New Hampshire 

have a huge stormwater program that works on technologies for evaluating and maintaining. 

You can eliminate by ripping up concrete, using seashells, or doing percentages of pavement 

by removing the hard surface.  

 

Ms. Belfit explained when it comes to repaving, you take the void and it looks like regular 

pavement, but it is an impervious surface. It requires maintenance as you don’t want to sand 

those roads or driveways because that clogs it so they rely on salt. There may be areas where 

it’s not the best fit environmentally.  

 

Ms. Faulkner asked where porous roads would be suitable. 

 

Ms. Belfit noted it is mostly used in sections of highways.  

 

Ms. Laurent stated there is a private neighborhood that is petitioning for an area of porous 

roadways that is low lying and in the floodplain. Monomoscoy Road has the same reason, they 

have a high ground water table.  

 

Ms. Faulkner inquired about the longevity and costs of the porous roads.  

 

Ms. Laurent explained that the roads are currently swept twice a year, but porous roads need 

to be vacuum cleaned versus swept. She is unsure if twice a year is sufficient in this case. It’s 

the materials that come from being on Cape Cod that present as clogging issues, as well as 

surrounding properties. Provincetown has a section of Commercial Street using this technique 

and they are currently looking into what they do for best management.  

 

Mr. Hansen was involved in a project off Cape forty years ago where they discussed gray 

water systems. Road and roof runoff was encouraged to go into a gray system to irrigate 

during times of drought.  
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Ms. Cajigas commented that rainwater harvesting could be done with a rain barrel or a larger 

cistern. It depends if the codes allow or encourage it.  

 

Mr. Hansen asked if a grant program would encourage that.  

 

Ms. Cajigas did recommend picking up a rain barrel program.  

 

Ms. Laurent commented Mashpee participated in a program on a county level, however, there 

was not a lot of interest or success when it was first implemented. They currently have the 

home composting bin program. It may be worth reintroducing with stormwater being a topic of 

interest as well as the significant drought this past summer.  

 

Mr. Hansen noted there could be something utilized behind the Town Hall.   

 

Ms. Laurent commented there was discussion about implementing landscaping that did not 

require irrigation at the library when it was being constructed. There would be no fertilizer use 

but would still require a pump system.  

 

Ms. Belfit stated in the five years of doing this work the town has been tremendous in 

supporting efforts and taking this work seriously. There have been huge efforts across 

departments to get programs in place.  

 

Mr. Lehrer will devise a color coded spreadsheet with multiple tabs that is easier to consume 

on the computer.  

 

Possible Amendment to Zoning Bylaw  

Ms. Waygan asked Mr. Lehrer to list these bylaws, and explain what was in place for 

management. Solar bylaws were submitted to the Select Board. There was also a series of 

petition bylaws and one passed. They are included for studying and figuring out what pieces 

will be kept for a possible bylaw submission that will be due in the beginning of February.  

 

Solar Bylaw  

Mr. Lehrer commented back in 2019 he worked on amending bylaws with no case law 

supporting these efforts. Since then that has changed and the Planning Board submit an article 

allowing the use of solar energy systems across all zoning by way of special permit. Without 

the case law in effect there was little support at the time from the Select Board. There has 

been one property owner with expressed interest outside of the industrial zone. The packet 

has the original article submitted to the Select Board with the subsequent petition for overlay 

articles. Within the petition there was a definitions article that passed.  
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Ms. Waygan asked if these definitions were in conflict with the 2019 zoning bylaw.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated no, they should have been identical. The petition article is similar to the first 

article, as it contained all the performance standards. The difference is it established the 

overlay with a specific set of parcels where those performance standards would apply. With 

the case law being settled, Town Counsel has confirmed they might want to reevaluate the 

bylaw for larger scale solar facilities. It is really a discussion about the approach. He alluded to 

two approaches. They can’t unreasonably regulate but rather encourage or they can 

prohibit/unreasonably restrict if such restriction is intended for health, safety, or welfare. He is 

uncertain if legal argument exists. He would recommend establishing and identifying parcels 

with a certain set of criteria with the need to encourage as to not restrict.  

 

Mr. Hansen asked by establishing an overlay district, what does the overlay district buy us 

relative to new regulations?  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated we need to take into consideration the case law that is requiring us to look 

back at our regulations. He believes the town this case law applies to is Concord. They, similar 

to Mashpee, restricted large scale solar energy systems to their industrial districts, like 

Mashpee, it was by right use but only in industrial, which composed only 2% of the towns 

overall land area. It really comes down to the language about encouraging solar energy, 

whereas the restriction to the 2% overall land area was hardly an encouragement. Mashpee’s 

industrial area is around 8%, but the vast majority of that acreage is contained on the base. 

For the purpose of our analysis, the amount of industrial zoned property that we consider is 

substantially less than 8%. In Counsel’s legal opinion, whether it’s 2% or 8% is not relevant, it 

needs to be perceived by a reasonable person to encourage the actual use. We need to 

establish criteria to define a set of parcels just like the Planning Board did in the mid 90’s to 

establish the wireless overlay district. A set of criteria was established, an algorithm, to query 

down parcels under certain conditions applying to the lots. It provides more opportunity for use 

if those conditions apply.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like to start by looking at the industrial district and the three commercial 

districts before we bump this into an overlay. If industrial land is 8% with 50% on the base, we 

are already at 4%. She would like to know what percentage is not on the base, and what’s in 

commercial 1, 2, and 3.  

 

Mr. Lehrer would like it to be about encouragement of the system and less about percentages. 

It needs to be reasonably perceived to encourage the use.  
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Ms. Waygan is not sure, but people might see commercially zoned areas and industrial zoned 

areas as more appropriate. We need to keep in mind it has to go before the Select Board that 

already rejected it once.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated there is a similar detriment in terms of architecture and design that comes 

with the mounting of solar panels, that doesn’t encourage pedestrian friendliness, walkability, 

or other possibilities. While there are larger parcels of land outside of those districts, he would 

recommend exploring outside of those districts.  

 

Ms. Waygan commented there are parking lots that are in the commercial district. She would 

like to see what parking could add to that. There are large areas, like the fairgrounds, that now 

have a solar farm. She thinks they can get to a reasonable encouragement level.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated they already facilitated a bylaw change that would allow any approved 

parking area to be covered in solar. That has not had the opportunity to be tested. You could 

state that in your policy that you are going to encourage any parking area to contain solar.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like a rough estimate of how big some of those parking areas are, like 

Roche Bros. parking lot for example, is huge. There is also a small one behind Mashpee 

Commons and there is one at the church.  

 

Mr. Fulone stated Mashpee Commons has solar on their roofs too.   

 

Ms. Faulkner noted the small roof mounted solar being by right. A building permit would be 

obtained and anybody can do it. She has a picture in her mind of houses on a street facing 

south with every house having solar, and it is aesthetically awful looking.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated it could conceivably happen and is unpreventable in consideration of the 

zoning act. One thing the Board could consider in the short term to require canopies in parking 

lots for any new construction under a special permit. It is not a requirement now, the developer 

has the option to enhance the development, and they sell that power back.  

 

Ms. Waygan added that requirement could be waived if the developer provided solar in other 

ways.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated it is difficult to predict the adequacy of a bylaw with only one case law 

example to draw from. The only way to know if it’s adequate is if someone challenges it. The 

approaches we are discussing are appropriate and feasible.  
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Ms. Waygan would like to go back to the packet. The 2019 definitions are fine. The next one is 

something about the land space requirement table. She would like a refresher of what that 

was.  

 

Mr. Lehrer commented the Select Board did not support this. There is a minimum frontage 

requirement of 150 ft. and a fair amount of parcels would be considered unbuildable because 

they lack of frontage on a street and would require construction of a street to access that are 

more ideal solar parcels than others. This was proposed to reduce frontage requirement for 

enough width for that access of a vehicle to service the solar energy system. For solar energy 

systems on roofs, if someone does not have an ideal angle to the sun and wouldn’t have 

adequate access to solar energy and needed to put ground mounted on grade, roof, or roof 

panels, just like a chimney, the solar panels will not create a non-conformity that extends 35 

feet in height.  

 

Mr. Lehrer went on to discuss the remaining petitions are the use table modifications. The 

differences lie between the petition articles and this article, you see SP in every column for 

each of the medium and large scale uses, and the petition you only saw it in the districts with 

those applicable lots, which was C2 and R5. The difference in the petition article is the 

establishment of the overlay district itself. We had no overlay district in the 2019 article. The 

small scale passed at Town Meeting. At the time, the bylaw only said ground mounted energy 

systems with a name plate capacity, and we had interests from a property owner prior to this 

who didn’t have any sun on his roof. He wanted a ground mounted solar array and he couldn’t 

due to the language at that time. The Board submitted and the Select Board supported the 

approval of the small scale. Town Meeting also approved it. None of the performance 

standards passed.  

 

Ms. Faulkner asked about the site plan for ground mounted solar and wonders why we can’t 

say something like we will put evergreens around the perimeter at a minimum of so many feet.  

 

Mr. Lehrer noted you could have a substantial forest in the summer and when the leaves are 

gone in the winter, you still don’t want to see the array. Evergreens are residential, but berms 

would accommodate. Wareham has a large solar array next to the Target that has a chain link 

fence and it is not attractive. They built an earth and berm and planted trees around the 

perimeter but they are not mature yet.  

 

Ms. Waygan reterated the small scale solar energy passed and it is by right, but medium and 

large scale solar energy systems did not pass.  
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Mr. Lehrer commented that because small scale had been approved, we didn’t want to use 

blanket term of ground mounted systems anymore, so the use table was modified. You can 

see in Article 32 submitted by petition, it says medium and large scale ground mounted solar 

energy systems. That was changed to be consistent with terminology that had been approved 

in the small scale use table. Again, medium and large scale is still only allowed in industrial 

district by Plan Review. Next Grid wanted to put a facility on Rt.130 between the base and 

Pickerel Cove, but it didn’t end up panning out for whatever reason. That is the most suitable 

site for solar in town, the only thing preventing it was they are still using the facility for sand 

mining operations.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated Article 33 and 34 were petition articles.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated Article 33 was approved by Town Meeting. It was submitted by petition but 

didn’t bare any impact to solar energy systems overlay district. It was designed to modify lot 

coverage requirements to cover parking areas with canopies and not exceed minimum lot 

coverage requirement. It enables us to allow canopies in any approved parking area. It is the 

panel itself not the post it is sitting on.  

 

Mr. Fulone reiterated that Article 29 passed, which was the definitions. Article 33 also passed. 

He confirmed that they would like to submit these again.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated we need to address our solar zoning. The purpose of this is to provide what 

the petitioner submitted, what the Planning Board submitted, get a general understanding of 

the case law, and develop some sort of policy moving forward for staff to work on something.  

 

Mr. Balzarini asked when these articles don’t pass, they can’t go back for another 2-3 years, 

but Mr. Lehrer stated none of them failed, they were all postponed and can go again next year.  

 

Ms. Waygan would like to keep this on the agenda and think about the questions of overlay 

versus the established zones, percentage of land coverage for industrial zones and 

commercial 1, 2, and 3, and how much land is utilized in the parking lots. She would also like 

to think about the idea of making large commercial developments with solar car ports.  

 

Mr. Fulone mentioned an incentive. Think about an incentive for solar car ports. You could 

have reduced parking as an incentive. He would also like an education process as it was 

postponed once, we want to make sure people understand.  

 

Ms. Waygan noted Next Grid was working with the petitioner for these, and they were talking 

about working with programs with the state as a tax generation, and she is curious how that 
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would fit in with zoning. They had a financial package for the town regarding a payment in lieu 

of taxes.  

 

Mr. Lehrer commented the Department of Revenue recently changed their rules about 

assessing solar. Most developers offer payment in lieu of taxes. It may be worth a 

conversation with the assessor and the treasurer. It included a transfer of the property to the 

town. It sounded very good but there was nothing in writing. It didn’t seem that advantageous 

on the back end. 

 

Ms. Waygan would be interested in linking it to zoning if it was advantageous.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated it’s a long term use that is relatively temporary. There is also a life to the 

panels and the program. The state is making it very lucrative for solar farmers to develop solar. 

The smart program may be worth looking into.  

 

Tree Bylaw  

Mr. Lehrer noted Ms. Faulkner has been working on this. They have been looking at examples 

in the state of Massachusetts and there is a relatively diverse approach to this across the few 

they have looked into. This is in consideration of administration, costs, applicability, etc. He 

has exchanged emails with the Planning Director in Lynnfield, Ma who recently adopted a tree 

bylaw. They provided a more reasonable approach, compared to some towns like Wellesley 

and Concord that have extremely restrictive and expensive approaches. He is setting up calls 

with the Planner in Lynnfield to speak about what their lessons learned were and things that 

are going well or require a second look. Ms. Faulkner will join him on the call. In the efforts of 

establishing a baseline expectation and what can be expected for community engagement, he 

would like to have a clearly defined process that the town can rely on moving ahead.  

 

Mr. Fulone asked if any towns on Cape Cod have a tree bylaw.  

 

Mr. Lehrer is unaware if any town on Cape has a tree bylaw. The Lynnfield Planning Director is 

eager to talk to them but her email alluded to the fact she has been through an ordeal to get 

this done.  

 

Mr. Fulone would be interested if there is a place on the Cape that even proposed one, if it did 

not pass, why?   

 

Ms. Waygan noted Provincetown has a public tree bylaw regarding trees on public land being 

regulated, but that is a different type of bylaw.  
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Mr. Lehrer established a general understanding of what the policies and priorities will be along 

with what the ultimate goal and mission will be of the regulation. The heavy lift will be 

establishing an engagement program with education workshops because he thinks everyone 

wants to protect and preserve native trees, but the harder sell is the regulation of private 

property. They want to take as much time as necessary to sell the policy and the objective. It is 

to enhance the health of the Mashpee environment.   

 

Ms. Faulkner stated it keeps property values high and she does not want to see any heat 

islands here.  

 

Mr. Lehrer commented that due to the robust education they want to have on this, he would 

like to give this proposal the attention it is due within the community. He is suggesting staff put 

together a program with the intention of October Town Meeting. If the Board supports the 

article, they are looking at a July submission.  

 

Ms. Waygan knows DEP has its draft amendments out that are up for public comment through 

December. If you have impacted waterways you will have all systems converted to IAs or get a 

water shed permit, and it will be interesting to see if the tree bylaw can be part of that water 

shed permit. One of the biggest selling points is the impacted waters. She would like Mr. 

Lehrer to see if that could be a part of that permit. Any progression made will make the water 

shed permit more accepted by the state. She would also like a copy of the Lynnfield bylaw.  

 

Ms. Faulkner commented there are no outfalls in Ashumet or Santuit Pond. That means in that 

water shed there is nowhere for the water to go but into the ponds.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated generally what that means is there are infiltrating leaching systems where it 

goes through a pit and leaches through sand. The outfall would be a pipe coming out into the 

water. It would be collecting in some area and being discharged into some area of the pond.  

 

Ms. Faulkner commented there is this recycling of phosphorus going on and when the plant life 

dies the cells of these plants secrete phosphorus. How do you ever clean up the ponds if it is 

recycling as it is not talking about pollutants going into the water.  

 

Mr. Lehrer said there is managing the external and internal loading. You have to dredge the 

material out to deal with the internal loading. The sediment on the bottom of Santuit pond, in 

looking at motor boats with the phosphorous, is not released it stays. If it is churned up and re-

suspended, which you do not want, you have to dredge it up.  
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Ms. Waygan noted dredging causes a huge environmental impact. A lot of people don’t want to 

dredge.  

 

Clean Water Bylaws  

Mr. Lehrer is meeting with Community Development, Natural Resources, Building 

Commissioner, Conservation, and the Board of Health to discuss these issues. They felt like 

they weren’t as aligned as they should have been at the recent Town Meeting, and voters 

essentially suffered so they would like to correct that. They would like engagement strategies 

and education in trying to prepare for October and education campaigns going forward. The 

three articles that are priorities for conservation and natural resources are the wetlands buffer 

increasing from 75ft. to 150ft., prohibiting the use of fill in floodplains, and the fertilizer 

prohibition. These are the three top measures to take on water quality issues affecting the 

town. As it pertains to the wetlands buffer and prohibition on fill, the biggest detriment to that 

process was some odd data of the stakeholders that needs work. He has done simple analysis 

on the assessor’s database to discern the impact to private property owners. It’s never to 

restrict or prohibit a property that has been maintained in a family for years. These bylaws 

resulted in 28% of Mashpee properties being subject to taking by the town, which is grossly 

inaccurate. For the increase in the wetlands buffer to 150 ft. is a relatively conservative 

methodology, but really only dealing with about 30 properties impacted by that bylaw. It might 

be even less because some are unbuildable already. When the Conservation Agent was 

making his presentation to the Select Board, he stated the policy objective was to increase his 

department’s ability to improve the mitigation measures on already developed properties, not 

to prohibit someone from building on something they already have or want to build on in the 

future. That regulatory change already contemplated waivers of requirements and hardships 

and asked him to come prepared to spell it out in black and white for property owners with 

exactly what conservation is planning on doing in the event of someone whose depth of their 

lot is only 150 ft. Obviously a constructed home would need more area than that. There is 

substantial clarity that will be needed from those small subset of property owners to 

understand that issue.  

 

Similarly, with the prohibition of fill requirement, he can replicate the data. There is only about 

17 or 18 vacant undeveloped properties in all of the floodplain. Maybe there is one in Poppy. 

The presentation of data in proposition to this article was grossly exaggerated and incredibly 

irresponsible. It is about providing clarity for that very small subset of property owners so they 

understand the process. This package of articles will be inclusive of the tree bylaw, and they 

are already thinking about the workshops. First, they will be working with these particular 

property owners, notifying, going through regulatory changes, and helping them understand 

what those impacts could potentially be, but also letting them know what the permitting 

process will look like. They can have a degree of confidence so this can move forward. 
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Additionally, the consultants, builders, and engineers that are hired by these property owners 

need to understand this bylaw too. We want to invite them in for a workshop as well, with the 

goal to educate everyone in time for a July submission.  

 

Ms. Waygan noted they are not all zoning bylaws, the prohibition of fill in the floodplain falls 

under zoning.   

 

Mr. Lehrer stated conservation could amend their regulations to make these prohibitions 

outside of the zoning bylaw, however, he feels it is prudent to ensure all regulatory documents 

are consistent with one another. We want conservation regulations to mirror zoning bylaw and 

vice versa.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated there is something in zoning bylaw about the buffer of 150ft.  

 

Mr. Lehrer noted the town already has a setback from water and wetlands. It doesn’t grant the 

Conservation Commission any authority or jurisdiction over that buffer area. We can’t require 

mitigation in that area but you are not supposed to put structures in that area. The Board of 

Appeals varies this all the time for the one reason that Conservation always approves it. They 

are not approving it in in consideration of zoning but of wetlands protection. He has worked 

hard to get them to understand this distinction but it is a very common variance. 

 

Ms. Waygan asked if the wetlands buffer would be a zoning bylaw as well. She asked if their 

regulations require a Town Meeting vote. She also asked about the floodplain fill. 

 

Mr. Lehrer commented he does not think that it would. It would only live in the Conservation 

Commissions regulations. It is granting the agent the authority to require mitigation in a certain 

area and to enforce in that area. It doesn’t need to be in zoning. If there are opportunities to 

establish that consistency, as he mentioned before, then yes, but it is not required. He stated 

their regulations do not need a vote. Conservation regulations, much like special permit, are 

amended by a vote of the Board after a public meeting. He feels it is important with the 

floodplain provisions for the zoning bylaw to mirror it. He provided an example where the 

Building Commissioner just dealt with this last week. As we saw floodplain development 

throughout Covid enhancing, there was a property in Poppy constructed in the mid 80’s in the 

floodplain in totality. They filled in the property, put a basement in, and that’s against building 

code. There were never any provisions submitted. There never should be a basement there. 

They want to raise and replace this house. They are making a substantial improvement to the 

house but they cannot keep basement because it is against the building code. That property 

owner after the fact shot the elevation of the property, recognized there was fill, submitted a 

letter of request for map revision of FEMA, and they gave them a conditional letter of map 
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provision 40 years later, that allowed them to keep the basement. This is the second raising of 

the property, as the first time was in the mid 80’s. This is not just about the safety of people 

and property it is about the safety and health of the water. It is a multifaceted endeavor. The fill 

prohibition is a prudent measure that should be in the wetlands regulations but also needs to 

be a zoning bylaw. In our last submitted proposal we specifically included language that stated 

no letters of map revision will be accepted.  

 

Ms. Waygan asked if the fertilizer bylaw was town code because it is not a zoning bylaw. Mr. 

Lehrer thinks it is a general bylaw, he doesn’t recall how it was submitted. 

 

Ms. Faulkner asked how one determines if it is a general bylaw or a zoning bylaw.   

 

Mr. Lehrer stated the zoning bylaw only pertains to land use and outside of wetlands. Our 

general bylaws govern a lot of things like noise and he referenced a dog kennel for example.   

 

Ms. Waygan noted the zoning bylaw is a subset of general bylaws. She asked if anything 

Tighe & Bond submitted caught his eye for a zoning change.  

 

Mr. Lehrer stated there were a couple things that have been alluded to in the past. They 

suggested going from the encouragement to the required which we already started doing in 

regard to LID. Parking reduction is something we should explore, certainly with redevelopment, 

and the removal of impervious surface. As we are considering affordable housing, one best 

practice is to reduce the minimum parking requirements. Lastly, making OSID a functional 

transfer of development rights was something they noted as prudent and something we have 

discussed before.  

 

Ms. Waygan stated page 7 of the Tighe & Bond memo mentioned OSID. She went on to say 

some of their recommendations could be done through the subdivision rules and regulations. 

She inquired about the other memo from Fuss & O’Neill, and she and Mr. Lehrer will further 

look into that as well. She thinks they should add under Old Business possible amendments to 

our rules and regulations to capture everything.  

 

OLD BUSINESS  

Local Comprehensive Plan Updates with Weston and Sampson  

Survey Beta Test  

Mr. Lehrer re-sent the survey. He thinks it’s less time consuming and the general consensus 

was yes, it was shorter. He feels good about completing in under 20 minutes. He made all the 

modifications discussed and he was asked to look at sustainability and climate change 

questions. He tried very hard to merge the two and then ended up not touching it. They are 
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asking separate questions, with two different metrics. He didn’t want to make the change 

without discussing and he thinks it is functional at this point.  

 

Mr. Fulone asked when he wanted comments by and they were told by the end of the week. 

 

Ms. Waygan noted three to four questions at the end that ask what the most important things 

are out of the list of options and you can choose all of them. If you can choose all as well as 

other you won’t see what the most important are and it skews data. She thinks it should say 

choose three.  

 

Mr. Lehrer has control of the survey now. He sent it to Town Hall employees. He is most 

concerned about time, he doesn’t think the problems at this moment should impact the people 

who are beta testing. His time tracking is super skewed due to some people starting it and 

putting it aside for a couple days then finishing it. It is very close to finalized, but let him know 

of any further issues.   

 

Mr. Hansen found a couple questions at the end where he answered no and the following 

question he could not answer, but there wasn’t a not applicable option. Mr. Lehrer would like a 

heads up of which questions those were.   

 

Workshops and Focus Groups  

They finally met with the Tribal members at their general membership meeting last Sunday. It 

was a productive meeting with good commentary from those in attendance. It was not 

substantially attended, but it was a pleasant meeting with about 20 people present. Some 

people didn’t speak, but as attendees were leaving they were given some papers to fill out. 

The director of their educational department was there. A Tribal elder was in attendance and 

very interested in forming a group to get more involved with the LCP.  

  

Future Events  

The last engagement will be held on December 12th at 6:30p.m. via zoom. He has broadcasted 

on facebook, the chamber, as well as schools. He is trying to replicate the invites to parents of 

school aged children to try one last effort to get them involved. After the survey and this 

meeting the community engagement piece will be complete.  

 

Comments gathered to date  

Ms. Waygan was reviewing the comments from all the workshops, and she has data on the 

Natural Systems and Community Systems in two different ways, by table and then compiled by 

topic. She is looking for data on the Built Systems workshop by table.  
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Schedule of Work  

Existing Condition Chapters, Updating the Vision Statement, & Workshop on proposed 

actions  

Mr. Lehrer noted they already went through existing conditions chapters and Ms. Waygan just 

wanted to see those chapters inclusive of their comments. Weston & Sampson were hoping to 

provide the Board the draft vision statement and goals, policies, and actions workshop. It has 

already been decided by the Board to hold off on working on the goals, policies, and actions 

until after the closing of the survey and analysis of that data is complete. That leaves existing 

conditions and vision statement. He wants to present those as a package to the Board at the 

next meeting on 12/7. Getting into the New Year, the Board will be workshopping goals, 

policies, and actions, define them in a table, then prepare a draft document for the Board’s 

review in totality.  

 

Affordable and Workforce Housing  

Coordination with Affordable Housing Committee and Community Preservation    

Program   

Ms. Waygan will respond to this item under reports.  

 

ADU Workshop  

Mr. Lehrer and his department host coffee hours working with the Building Commissioner and 

he reached out to CVP, who is not willing to participate, and he reached out to HAC, to try to 

put together a workshop. It will work through permitting process and requirements as well as 

best practice for small home construction with some local architects who may want to 

participate. He is looking into late February or March to launch a biannual workshop for the 

ADU’s. He is mirroring the framework off a recent workshop from North Hampton, covering 

zoning and site requirements and what else people need to know in Town Hall and design best 

practices etc. 

 

Ms. Waygan noted it might be nice to hold it at the Senior Center, AARP has a program that 

encourages seniors to create ADU’s as an income stream.  

 

Mr. Lehrer also discussed the financial institutions that are offering loan programs for this and 

he would like to invite CC5 and some other banks to actually connect people with financial 

options.  

 

Clean Water Initiative  

Covered under bylaws.  
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CHAIRMANS REPORT  

No report.  

 

TOWN PLANNER REPORT  

Update and discussion relative to the Housing Production Plan consultant procurement 

process  

The HPP RFQ is currently in Town Counsel’s hands for review. Once he gets the comments 

back he will be issuing the procurement for that consultant.  

  

Affordable Housing Project – 209 Old Barnstable Road  

Right now the Assessing Department is producing the custom mailing list for the abutters to 

this site to begin working through a neighborhood engagement plan to understand what types 

of affordable housing might be supported on this particular site. This is a site where the 

neighborhood was not on board with this endeavor some years ago, and the treasurer of the 

association recently showed up in his office and left feeling okay. They are interested in 

hearing more. They are understanding of producing affordable units for families in Mashpee 

who need it. An RFP will not be issued on this until there is a thoughtful engagement with the 

neighborhood. He will build into the RFP some neighborhood support strategies in regards to 

design and things like that. 

 

BOARD MEMBER COMMITTEE REPORTS  

Cape Cod Commission-     No Report  

Community Preservation Committee-  Received a series of applications for funding. 

They meet Dec.1 to start reviewing the 

applications. She will forward the applications 

to Mr. Lehrer who will then send to the Board. 

She would like comments at the next meeting 

on 12/7. She is not expecting a vote on 12/1 

but they may vote on 12/8. They are also 

working on their CPC plan, they are looking at 

the 4 categories for funding and are 

summarizing those plans objectives for their 

CPC plan. 

Design Review-  11 Evergreen Circle: Best Buy Beverage. It 

was regarding a sign 10ft.x24in. It meets the 

sign bylaw with no lighting behind it on the 

building. Second one was for the Rustic Marlin, 

they needed a sign for the parking lot and they 
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want to be seen. The sign is 6s.f. and meets 

the sign bylaw. It’s a nice looking wooden sign.  

Plan Review-       No Meeting  

Environmental Oversight Committee-   No Meeting  

Historic District Commission-    TBD, Meeting soon.  

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  

None at this time.  

 

ADJOURNMENT  

MOTION:   

Mr. Balzarini made a motion to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Board at 9:16p.m. 

Seconded by Ms. Faulkner. All in favor.  

 

Next Meeting: Wednesday, December 7, 2022 at 7:00P.M.  

 

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

 

 

 

Christine M. MacDonald  

Board Secretary  

 

 

 

 

LIST OF DOCUMENTS  

Additional documents may be available in the Planning Department.  

- Town of Falmouth Notices  

- September 2022 Discharge Monitoring Report for South Cape Village – N=2.9 

- August 2022 Discharge Monitoring Report for South Cape Village 

- July 2022 Discharge Monitoring Report for South Cape Village 

 

 

 























PESCE ENGINEERING & ASSOCIATES, INC. 
43 Porter Lane 

West Dennis, MA 02670 
Phone: 508-333-7630 
epesce@comcast.net 

 

 
December 6, 2022 

Mashpee Planning Board 
Attn: Mr. Evan Lehrer, Town Planner 
Mashpee Town Hall  
16 Great Neck Road North 
Mashpee, MA 02649 
 
 
RE:  Review of the Estimated Cost to Complete Surety for the Remaining Site Work at  
        Willow Circle Subdivision, Mashpee, MA (Off Quinaquisset Ave.) 
 
Dear Evan:  
 
This letter is intended to confirm my review of the estimated cost to complete the remaining site 
work related items for the Willow Circle subdivision located off Quinaquisset Ave.  To date the 
majority of the stormwater, sewer & water supply utility infrastructure, and related construction 
has been satisfactorily completed.  Utility connection stubs have been provided for the proposed 
6 house lots.  Additionally, the subdivision roadway has been properly constructed with the 
approved gavel base material, and the initial asphalt binder course pavement layer has been 
placed and compacted.  This site work construction was based on the approved site plans 
entitled “Definitive Road Construction Plans, Willow Circle Subdivision, 178, 182, 184 & 186 
Quinaquisset Avenue, Mashpee, Massachusetts,” prepared by Baxter Nye Engineering & 
Surveying, dated September 9, 2021, and revised December 13, 2021. 
 
Based on the work performed to date, and the cost estimates recently provided to Mr. Scott 
Miller of Silva Development LLC for the remaining work items (from his subcontractors), the 
following is the estimated cost to complete this subdivision: 
 

Work Item Description Estimated Cost 

Final paving (1-1/2” top course) $30,000 

Final Landscaping  $155,100 

Street signage  $4,000 

Pump out & cleaning of all catch basins $4,250 

Final As Built Survey & Plan  $7,500 

Cost for fence along Orchard Road abutters  $37,500 

Subtotal $238,350.00 

50% Contingency $119,175.00 

Total Recommended Surety Amount $357,525.00 

 
 
Therefore, based on the completed work that we have inspected, and the above cost estimates 

(which appear fair & reasonable), I would recommend the surety amount of $357,525.00 for the 
release of house lots for this subdivision. 
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PESCE ENGINEERING & ASSOCIATES, INC.                                          Phone 508-333-7630 
43 Porter Lane, West Dennis, MA 02670  
 

Thank you and please call or e-mail me if you have any questions. 
 

Sincerely,  
 
PESCE ENGINEERING & ASSOCIATES, INC. 
 

 
Edward L. Pesce., P.E., LEED ® AP 
Principal  
 
 
cc:  Scott Miller, Silva Development LLC 
































































































